TOWN OF STOW

PLANNING BOARD

Minutes of the August 4, 2009 Planning Board Meeting. 

Present: 
Planning Board Members: 
Kathleen Willis, Leonard Golder, Steve Quinn, Ernest Dodd and Lori Clark

Associate Member:
Tory Fletcher



Planning Coordinator: 
Karen Kelleher


Administrative Assistant:
Kristen Domurad

The meeting was called to order at 7PM.

APPOINTMENTS

Pedestrian Walkway Planning Subcommittee Candidate Interviews

Kathleen explained to each candidate why the board was interviewing the 11 applicants and if each could talk about their interests and qualifications.  She also asked each candidate if they would be interested/willing to be an associate member if they were not chosen for the subcommittee.

Candidate 1: Daisy Dearborn

· She always walks around town and notices where there are and are not sidewalks, she is aware of some areas that are dangerous due to traffic and overgrowth of shrubbery specifically poison ivy

· She has experience being on several committees such as the library, veteran’s memorial, Hudson Light and Power and Garden Club and has worked with the Highway Department

· She is very friendly with people and has friends in all corners of the town

Ernie: confirmed that she is much respected in the community

· She believes if you do not have the money, you don’t spend it and would be willing to work on the committee as an associate member if she was not chosen

Daisy mentioned that she thinks the traffic islands in Lower Village seem to be working right now

Board members thanked Daisy and welcomed in the next candidate

[Lenny Golder arrived at this point in the meeting]

Candidate 2: Brian Martinson

· He is very interested in sidewalks as an agenda for the town, the placement of past and future sidewalks

· He has a good understanding of local government and is on the Lower Village Subcommittee and participated in Master Planning discussions.  His deepest skill set is as a policy analyst and works with multiple stakeholders.  

· In response to how he would deal with actually implementing the project and avoid slow movement in a committee group: he said he has a reputation of being focused and finishing projects taking into account the political feasibility and budgetary restrictions

· He is also interested in connecting people physically other than through sidewalks, and finding alternatives to cars

· Steve wanted to know if he had grant writing skills and Brian said that he does and has had 8 years experience with the federal government  

All board members thanked Brian and welcomed the next candidate 

Candidate 3: Martha Monroe

· She believes her qualifications fit well with the opportunity and she is very excited about the project

· She has a strong ability and background in project management (20 years) with training and working in this field. She said she would bring focus to this team, she would work with a schedule and make sure to maintain a cost updates

· Good at making sound decisions and has helped teams and team leaders work in groups ensuring every voice is heard

· She has a very keen memory for regulations, is very organized and has skills in MS Office

· She is free on evenings but works 9-5

All board members thanked Martha and welcomed the next candidate

Candidate 4: Patrick Hopkins

· He moved to Stow about two years ago and would like to get involved and believes he has a fresh view on the topic and the community

· Just had his first child and would like to get around the neighborhood and downtown safely, there have been issues of safety lately by his house; a telephone pole was hit by a car etc.

· He works as a software product manager and his focus is making sure all parties are happy and has to pull together ideas from different parties

· Mentions he would still like to be involved if he is not chosen, Kathleen supported this by letting him know there would be opportunities for associate members

All board members thanked Patrick and welcomed the next candidate

Candidate 5: Kristina Wile

· There are many reasons why she is interested in the committee, her strong communication skills for outreach is one

·  Kristina’s background and current job is in policy and implementation, crafting solutions for goals> funding packages together 

· She mentions she does travel for a living about 1/month but is willing to be an associate member if she is not chosen.  She would still like to offer her services and her home for forums 

· Kristina is also interested in the health benefit angle

Steve: She points out that the implementation of projects are usually the toughest part, not necessarily the planning— currently, many sidewalks are “owned” by certain developers in particular areas and are not built yet

· In response to Lenny’s question on how to get the public on board she said that she would use many different materials for the different audiences involved and work this behind the scenes before holding a public meeting and encourage the community to be involved and be an advocate

All board members thanked Kristina and welcomed the last candidate of the night

Candidate 6: Margaret Tucker

· She loves talking to people and this seems like it will be important in order to get residents involved, she also believes she is approachable  

· She has experience in lighting design and has a degree in entertainment lighting but with this she also understands construction language and construction surfaces 

· She is very passionate about living a sustainable life and feels that Stow has zero “walkability” and would like to change this

· She is cognizant of the fact that not everyone will get a sidewalk where they want one, she knows her neighborhood would not need one but knows a few areas that would benefit from a sidewalk

· She might be interested in the lighting committee 

Lenny mentioned that sidewalks could be lit for safety at night

All board members thanked Margaret

Kathleen suggested that the board should interview the rest of the applicants and then discuss them all together 

DRAFT HOUSING PRODUCTION PLAN

Stow Municipal Affordable Housing Trust (SMAHT)
Planning Board Members’ comments on the Draft Plan:  
Recommended Zoning changes are fairly wide sweeping that will have greater implications than luring in affordable housing, and will not necessarily achieve affordable housing goals.

The Master Plan Survey indicates people want to maintain the rural character of Stow.  Many of the Zoning Recommendations will change Stow’s character. 

The Draft Plan contains a lot of mis-information. 

The recommended zoning changes may not lead to the desired goals.  The Plan should be clear about the intended goal and determine what type of development is best for Stow before making recommendations for zoning amendments. 

The Plan quotes statistics on rentals based on 2000 census and does not speak to current data trending.  The Plan does not include data on rental demand.   

The Plan should use statistics on vacancy trends at Pilot Grove Apartments.  Because Stow Community Housing Corporation is talking about expansion of Pilot Grove, we would be interested to know what the vacancy rate has been over the past several years. 

In light of responses from the Master Plan survey, the Comprehensive Permit Policy, which is so rental focused, should be revisited.  

The Plan speaks to data by sections of the town.   This data is already skewed by recent developments.  What is the purpose of this data? 

The Executive summary sounds like Stow is worried about affordable housing only.   However the Plan also speaks to other types, such as work force housing. 

What keeps first time homebuyers from this town is taxes- not the cost of housing.  Housing in the $350,000.00 bracket is available in Stow, but one could purchase a higher priced house in another Town with less taxes. 

The Plan indicates that Stow seems to embrace affordable housing but does not speak to the Master Plan Survey results that indicate residents do not embrace affordable housing. 

SMAHT relied on data from the 1996 Master Plan and never met with the Master Plan Committee, who is working on a Master Plan update. 

The PCD Bylaw allows for town house units.  Karen noted there is no real incentive for developers to construct town house units because the total number of units cannot increase.  If a town house is constructed on one lot, a unit would have to be forfeited on another lot. 

Increase in build out would be difficult due to lack of infrastructure.  The Plan should consider areas where infrastructure such as water is expected to be available, such as some town owned parcels on Harvard Road identified by the Land Use Task Force.

*The Planning Board anticipated a discussion with the Stow Municipal Housing Trust at this meeting in order to communicate their concerns and comments.  Since SMHT was not in attendance, The Planning Board briefly summarized their concerns.  Overall the Planning Board does not recommend the current document go into print. *

Section 2.a - Accessory Apartments

The Plan recommends zoning changes to:

· Allow accessory units in properties built After May 6, 1991, including new construction.  This is allowed under the current bylaw.
· Allow accessory units in detached structures, as permitted in many communities.  The current bylaw allows accessory apartments are allowed in accessory buildings that were in existence before May 6, 1991.  Planning Board Members had mixed opinions on whether accessory apartments should be allowed in accessory buildings constructed after May 6, 1991. 

· Eliminate the requirement that the lot be at least 1.5 acres in size, requiring only the same area as needed for a single-family home provided that the property meets Title V requirements.  The current bylaw allows accessory apartments on pre-existing non-conforming lots by Special Permit.  The Special Permit process for Accessory Apartments is not difficult and has a 100% approval rate.  There is very little demand for accessory apartments in Stow. 

· Reduce the off-street parking requirement to only one parking space for the accessory unit as most such units involve only one adult occupant.    The Planning Board does not support this recommendation.  Guest parking should be provided.
Section 2.b  - Allow Residential Development Under More Conditions 

· Allow freestanding multi-family housing.  The regulations should specify a minimum percentage of affordable units, and for multi-family developments of 15 units or more, the bylaw should specify a minimum percentage of units accessible to persons with disabilities.   The current bylaw (Inclusion of Affordable Housing) requires a minimum percentage of affordable units in all developments greater than 5 units.  In permitting Active Adult Neighborhood Developments, the Board found there is no market for units accessible to persons with disabilities and required that the units be handicapped “adaptable”, compliant with Fair Housing Accessibility standards.
· Consider reducing minimum lot sizes as long units comply with Title V requirements.  This would result in changing the character of Stow and drastically increase build-out. 

· Allow waivers of road length, road width, and /or radius of the entrance road or road layout on any subdivision where the following a provided:  20% or more affordable housing, the inclusion of sidewalks on an accepted public street (minimum length to be determined, or 80,000 square feet or more of permanently protected upland open space.   The Planning Board frequently grants waivers in exchange for these type of provisions.
Due to time constraints, the Planning Board did not discuss the remainder of Section 2.b or Sections 2.c, 2.d and 2.e. 

CORRESPONDENCE

PEDESTRIAN WALKWAY OPPORTUNITIES

Tory Flecher has been attending MAPC meetings and met Cathy Buckley of Boston Metropolitan Planning Organization who is willing to come to town for a walk through and workshop on sidewalks in our town.  She is available early morning and late afternoon only in August, she will also do a press release. The date decided is: August 24th

Someone from Walk Boston will also be available to come in, potentially in September

Karen mentioned it will be important to let residents know that sidewalks do not always mean taking away property, the right of way may be wide enough to accommodate sidewalks, hopefully Cathy will be able to discuss some of this with the board.  Karen will confirm with the town clerk where to hold the meeting, a possible space is the town hall with parking at center school.

Concerning the Municipal Permit Tracking System Information Session in Worcester, Kathleen mentioned this might be something worth having either Karen and or Kristen attend.  Karen mentioned that quite a few towns use a permit tracking system.  Kristen said she would be able to attend. 

Lenny contributed an article; “Getting to Yes” relative to the LUPA zoning laws, Kristen will make a copy for board members.

Karen Mentioned that Ron Gerhard came into the office and talked about Linda Cornell’s work with assisted living facilities in Summerville and that she might be willing to come in and talk to the board about some of the zoning restrictions that make these type of facilities difficult to build in Stow.  The board could better understand what zoning constraints exist for this type of facility.

PLANNING BOARD VOTING ASSOCIATE MEMBER

Letter of Interest from B. Fletcher

August 3, 2009- Steve Quinn moved to appoint Bruce Fletcher as a voting member for a one-year term.  The motion was seconded by Ernie Dodd and carried by a unanimous vote of five in favor (Kathleen Willis, Leonard Golder, Steve Quinn, Ernest Dodd and Lori Clark).
ORCHARD VIEW SUBDIVISION

Endorse new lot release form

All board members signed a duplicated lot release for a lot Orchard View.  The new release will be recorded at the Registry of Deeds.

MAGIC TRANSPORTATION MEETINGS

Donna Jacobs will attend the MAGIC meeting and report back to the board; Laura and Ernie might attend.  It would be helpful to see if Stow could get roundabouts and sidewalks into the Transportation Plan for funding.

WILDLIFE WOODS

The board will hold a public hearing on September 22nd at 7:30P.M. to clarify the intent for the Open Land Parcels in the Wildlife Woods Subdivision.  Lori agreed with Karen for the need for a definition of active vs. passive recreation will be necessary and should be put into policy and/or a bylaw.  The board could have this ready for the town meeting in October.  

STOW COMMUNITY RECREATION FACILITY
Landscape Plan 

Lenny recused himself, as he is an abutter to the property.

Mr. and Mrs. Ottowicz are abutters of the property and voiced complaints about the height of the shed and the aesthetics of the frontage and parking blacktop. .  Mrs. Ottowicz mentioned that there was work being done on a Sunday and she called the police, they did handle this matter. There is no sign up designating the operation hours of construction.  Karen will check with the Recreation Department about getting this sign put up.  

They both feel they have been very accepting of the project even through the noise, the house shaking and the dust.  The tennis courts and parking lot is an eye sore to them.  Mrs. Ottowicz understands the police do not want to have a screen in front, but believes they would have to drive through anyway in order to make sure it is safe.  

Kathleen explained that she hears their concerns and is sensitive to them, she explained the dilemma of having the police safety concerns on record but also being required to uphold the Zoning Bylaw.  Although the ZBA granted variances, they handed it back to the planning board to amend the Site Plan Approval with a plan that meets the intent of the bylaw.  Karen read the letter the Safety Officer wrote to the Planning Board about concerns for public safety if a screen is added.  There was debate about the positive and negative effects of a fence, teenagers partying, assaults, not being able to see sex offenders etc.   The police did not intend to only drive by, but believe that the absences of a screen would deter negative activity and allow them to better protect the public.  There was concern about when the space will be used by Recreation groups; it will be used dawn to dusk.

Lenny mentioned, as an abutter, that the screen would have to be higher than 4ft. to be effective.

Ernie passed out a picture of his idea of mixed bushes and fences at angles.  

Steve suggested waiting a few months or a year of use of the Community Recreation Facility and then decide on the need of screening because currently the construction makes it difficult to know what it will look like.  His fear is ending up with something or some kind of fence that looks more ugly than the actual facility.  

Lori voiced a concern that there should be specific instructions as to what would trigger putting up a screen, if they were to wait a few months or a year of use. 

The idea of perennials and shrubbery was brought up by Kathleen. One shrub mentioned: Physocarpus Opulifolieus (the maroon shrubs in front of town hall) might provide the screening the Ottowicz would like but also be “airy” enough for the police to see through.

Mr. Ottowicz is not so concerned about what type of screening goes up, but is more concerned about looking at blacktop.  

Members discussed concern that if the plan does not meet the approval of the Police Department and if an incident did occur, would the Town be liable.

Lori, liked Ernie’s idea in the picture he brought, because she felt that it was a compromise between upholding the by-law and the public safety concern.

RIDGEWOOD AAN FINAL PLAN ENDORSEMENT

All board members agreed to come into the Planning office to sign the final plan sometime this week.

Ernie moved to enter into executive session for purpose of discussing ongoing litigation and to adjourn at the conclusion of Executive session.  The motion carried by a unanimous roll call vote (Kathleen Willis, Leonard Golder, Steve Quinn, Ernest Dodd and Lori Clark). 

EXECUTIVE SESSION
The meeting adjourned at 10:15 PM

Respectfully submitted,

Kristen Domurad

Administrative Assistant

Planning Board Minutes, August 4, 2009

Approved: August 11, 2009
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